

P.O. Box 2451 • DAYTONA BEACH, FL 32115-2451 • (386) 671-8180

Robert Abraham
Chairman
Kelly White
Commissioner
Sheryl A. Cook
Joseph H. Hopkins
Tammy M. Kozinski

# **AGENDA**

Tuesday, November 24, 2015 8:00 a.m. Conference Room 149B

NOTICE – If any person decides to appeal any decision of the Downtown Development Authority at this meeting, they will need a record of the proceedings. Interested persons may wish to ensure that a verbatim record of the proceedings before the Board is made, including any testimony or evidence presented to the Board. The City does not prepare or provide a verbatim record of Board proceedings.

- 1. Call to Order
- 2. Roll Call
- 3. Approval of Minutes: October 20, 2015
- 4. Public Comments
- 5. DDA Monthly Financial Report
- 6. Farmers' Market Manager Report
- 7. Riverfront Shops of Daytona Beach Campaign Funding
- 8. Discussion: Downtown Merchant Participation or Association
- 9. Board Comments
- 10. Adjournment

# DOWNTOWN DEVELOPMENT AUTHORITY MINUTES REGULAR MEETING

Tuesday, October 20, 2015

The regular meeting of the Downtown Development Authority was held Tuesday, October 20, 2015, at 8:00 a.m. in Conference Room 149B, 301 S. Ridgewood Avenue, Daytona Beach, Florida. The following people were present:

# **Board Members Present**

Mr. Robert Abraham, Chairman

Mr. Joseph H. Hopkins

Ms. Tammy Kozinski

Ms. Kelly White

#### **Board Members Absent**

Ms. Sheryl Cook, Vice Chair

# **Staff Members Present**

Mr. Jason Jeffries, Redevelopment Project Manager Mr. Ben Gross, Assistant City Attorney Becky Groom, Board Secretary

## 1. <u>Call to Order</u>

Mr. Abraham called the meeting to order at 8:17 a.m.

#### 2. Roll Call

Roll was called and members were noted present as stated above.

## 3. Approval of Minutes: Regular Meeting: September 23, 2015

#### **Board Action:**

Mr. Hopkins made a motion to approve the minutes of the Regular Meeting of September 23, 2015. Ms. White seconded the motion and it was approved unanimously.

#### 4. **Public Comments**

There were no public comments.

#### 5. DDA Monthly Financial Report (FY 2014/15)

Mr. Jeffries presented the Financial Report which was included on Page 9 of the packet. Mr. Jeffries stated the report reflected the expenses through September 30, 2015.

Mr. Jeffries stated he was requesting two budget transfers. One transfer was for \$100 from Co-Op Marketing to Contracted Services line item to cover expenses for the Board secretary. The second budget transfer requested was for \$500 from Market Events to increase the Market Manager's account by \$300 and supplies by \$200.

#### **Board Action:**

A motion was made by Ms. White, seconded by Ms. Kozinski, to approve the budget transfers of \$100 from Co-Op Marketing to Contracted Services and \$500 from Market Events to \$300 to cover the Market Manager's account and supplies by \$200. The motion carried unanimously (4-0).

# 6. Farmers' Market Manager Report

Mr. Jeffries stated the August and September reports were included in the packet.

Ms. White stated she had noticed Perrine's is accepting EBT payments. She stated Perrine's has set up the EBT on their own and it is a good test. Mr. Jeffries stated there may be a technical issue and Public Works may have to update the data line.

# 7. Riverfront Shops of Daytona Beach Quarterly Report

Keith Gold, Gold & Associates, presented the quarterly report which was included on Page 15 of the packet. He stated it was a record-breaking year with visits to the website up 10% over last year.

Mr. Jeffries stated he had encouraged the merchants to add him to their mailing lists for their newsletters so information could be added to the City's newsletter and web pages.

Paul Zappitelli, Zappi's, asked if there would be any new video posted to the site.

Ken English, Daytona Beach Video Marketing, asked about video updating.

Mr. Gold stated BullsEye posts images after events. He stated a new website would be developed with new images.

Dr. Wolf, Twisted Spine, asked if there was a way for businesses to link to the Riverfront Shops website.

Mr. Jeffries said yes and he would provide that information to the merchants.

Mr. Hopkins asked if the \$4,500 budget for on-line social that was approved by the DDA would be sufficient to fund the budget for the year.

Mr. Abraham stated budgeting would be an ongoing issue since the DDA was locked in on revenue.

## 8. <u>Downtown Event Schedule Change</u>

Mr. Jeffries presented the report included on Page 19 of the packet. Mr. Jeffries stated 30% of the budget was for direct advertising for events, 1% was set aside for overhead, and the remainder was used for marketing of downtown. Mr. Jeffries stated the sponsored events for the upcoming year were the Halifax Art Show and the monthly Riverfront Fridays. Mr. Jeffries stated the DDA had a Contract with BullsEye Direct Marketing for a series of events, which included the Cruise In; Festival of the Seasons; Wine and Chocolate Walk; Riverfront Music Festival; Spirit of the Auto; Island Festival; and Wine and Food Walk. Mr. Jeffries stated additionally, 4 events had been approved for Daytona Nights on the north section of Beach Street. Mr. Jeffries stated anyone could submit an application to Cultural Services and pay the fees to hold additional events. Mr. Jeffries stated events could be held at the ball park through the Tortugas and the Tortugas would retain the revenue from those events.

Mr. Jeffries referred to Page 22 of the packet. He stated \$59,000 had been requested for event funding and the proposed budget is \$34,935. Mr. Jeffries stated the Halifax Art Show was a very important event for downtown. He stated the downtown event series was coordinated through a contract the DDA had with BullsEye. Mr. Jeffries stated Riverfront Fridays was a monthly event and 4 events are included for Downtown Daytona Nights. Mr. Jeffries stated in order to support all of the events, funds would have to be removed from the marketing campaign. Mr. Jeffries stated an option would be to remove the Riverfront Festival of the Seasons and the Riverfront Festival of the Arts from the budget.

Al Smith, BullsEye Marketing, stated he believed events were the best way to draw people to the downtown. He stated the Festival of the Seasons was planned to take advantage of the boat parade put on by the Halifax Yacht Club. Mr. Smith stated the wine walks have been the most successful events. Mr. Smith stated the Riverfront Festival of the Arts was planned in order to hold an art festival in the spring. He stated the art festival would need seed money in order to grow. Mr. Smith stated he was hoping to add a wine walk on November 21 and is hoping the merchants would pay to support the event without relying on the DDA. He stated he has received four messages from merchants that would support the event and two have said no.

Mr. Abraham stated the DDA does not pay for events to be put on but provides support in the form of marketing and offsets permit fees.

Mr. Smith stated the Festival of the Seasons would be held behind City Island and the Daytona State music program had offered to provide free entertainment.

Ken English, Daytona Beach Video Marketing, stated he planned to do a live streaming of the boat parade; but in the event that did not happen, he had talked with the Tortugas about holding an event there and using a large screen to project the parade. Mr. English stated if the

parade was video streamed, the restaurants could also show the parade. He stated there would be no additional fees to hold an event at the Tortugas ballpark since they have a contract with the city for events.

Ms. Kozinski stated she liked the idea of the Festival of the Arts in the spring and feels that was an event that had potential to grow.

Mr. Smith stated to hold an event in the spring would require planning to start immediately.

Mr. Jeffries stated the advertising would only be about \$1,200 for an art festival but the prize money would be sufficient.

Stephanie Mason-Teague, 242 S. Beach Street, stated Riverfront Fridays was held every month but noted attendance is sometimes lackluster. Ms. Mason-Teague suggested reducing the number of events and holding movies in the park during the months of May through October. She stated that would perhaps help the budget.

Mr. Jeffries stated reducing the number of Riverfront Fridays would save about \$1,650.

Ms. Kozinski asked if the events held on the north block were effective and provided the exposure the businesses want.

Kathleen Parker, Atlantic Interiors, stated the first two nights were energized but the others have slacked off.

Omar Brown, Kale Café, stated he does not feel the events have done much for his business and had stopped participating.

Dr. Wolf, Twisted Spine, asked why food trucks were permitted at events that take away business from the downtown restaurants.

Mr. Smith stated the outside vendors were a source of income for the event and help to keep people moving. He stated the food trucks bring energy to the event.

Mr. Jeffries stated the only event where there are outside vendors is the art show. He stated the restaurants were open and merchants have stated they cannot keep up with the amount of traffic during the art show.

**Recess:** There was a break in the meeting at 9:50 a.m. and the meeting reconvened at 9:56 a.m.

Mr. Hopkins stated the event schedule needed to be approved through the end of the year. He stated he had participated in the Riverfront Music Festival; and it was a parade and once the parade was over, people left. He stated he would have liked to approve what can be approved through the end of the year and then have an opportunity to again review the budget.

Mr. Jeffries stated the marketing was being prepared for the holiday season and it should be determined now if an event was going to be deleted.

Mr. Jeffries stated there would be a savings by the decrease in number of Riverfront Fridays as well as the advertising. He suggested some of the fee savings be used to pay fees to the Tortugas to hold the Festival of the Seasons at the ball park.

Mr. Smith stated what he heard from merchants was the wine walks are successful and he would like to add 2 more wine walks.

Mr. Gross stated the dates as listed are reserved so the City should be notified if changes are to be made.

#### **Board Action:**

A motion was made by Ms. White, seconded by Ms. Kozinski, to transfer \$1,650 from the budget for Riverfront Fridays into the Downtown Events series. The motion carried unanimously (4-0).

Ms. Mason-Teague stated outdoor movies would not be held January through April of 2016.

#### **Board Action:**

A motion was made by Ms. White, seconded by Mr. Hopkins, to exclude the Riverfront Friday events scheduled for January through April, 2016. The motion carried unanimously (4-0).

#### **Board Action:**

A motion was made by Ms. Kozinski, seconded by Ms. White, to reserve the date for a wine walk to be held on November 21 as a sponsored event, with no additional funding from the DDA. The motion carried unanimously (4-0).

## 8. <u>Discussion: Downtown Merchant Participation or Association</u>

Mr. Jeffries referred to the memorandum included in the packet on Page 23.

Mr. Abraham thanked Mr. Zappitelli for taking the initiative to get the merchants to work together.

Paul Zappitelli, Zappi's Restaurant, stated he proposed the revenue from events would stay with the new committee to offset permit fees. He stated the frequency of events needed to increase and felt a wine walk and car exhibit should be held once a month. He stated other cities hold events more frequently and felt he needed to get to the bottom of the fees that are being charged. He stated permit fees deter people from holding events in the downtown. He stated there was no need to outsource events and feels they can be coordinated by the merchants. He stated he felt he needed to address the City Commission to debate the fees that are charged.

Mr. Hopkins left the meeting at 10:30 a.m.

Mr. Gross stated the fees are set by resolution of the City Commission. Mr. Gross stated several years ago, the Commission directed staff to develop a fee system that covers the costs for events.

Ms. White stated in order to change the fee schedule, an ordinance change would have to be adopted by the City Commission. She stated the City Commission spent about 2 years discussing the fees.

Mr. Zappitelli asked what the permit fee would be for a wine walk.

Mr. Jeffries stated the rate for use of the sidewalk and police expense is about \$400.

Ms. White stated she would not support the DDA opening up to another group. She stated she feels it would be counter-productive.

Mr. Zappitelli stated there is no organized merchants association. He stated \$400 is not a lot to hold a wine walk but the permit fees for the parks for car shows were excessive. He stated he would like to volunteer his time and services to get the projects moving and get the fees for car shows to a reasonable fee. He expressed concern about the lack of police presence in the downtown. Mr. Zappitelli stated there are no working street lights along Beach Street and the trolley is no longer operating. He stated he does not support food trucks during events. He stated there should be a food festival along with the wine walk.

Stefanie Mason-Teague, 242 S. Beach Street, thanked Mr. Zappitelli for his efforts in organizing a merchants' group. She stated a lot of the problem with events held in the downtown was due to the lack of merchant participation. She stated in the 3 years she had put on Riverfront Fridays, she had noted very poor merchant participation. She stated the merchants were not open on Friday nights and the food trucks have been a saving grace for many of the events.

Ms. White stated she supports the merchants but does not want to create different directions.

Ms. White left the meeting at 10:45 a.m.

John Nicholson, 413 N. Grandview, stated there are many organizations helping the downtown, including the CRA and the Main Street Merchants Association.

Al Smith stated he feels Mr. Zappitelli was underestimating the amount of time and money that it took to coordinate events.

Dr. Wolf, Twisted Spine, stated times have changed and we shouldn't have the attitude that a merchants' association would fail.

Ms. Kozinski stated getting merchant participation was difficult.

Mr. Jeffries noted the downtown is on par with events that are held on Canal Street in New Smyrna Beach. He noted Main Street should be compared to Flagler Avenue in New Smyrna.

10.	Board Comments							
	There were no Board comments.							
11.	Adjournment							
	There being no further business to come before the Board, the meeting was adjourned at 10 a.m.							
	Robert Abraham, Chairman	Becky Groom, Board Secretary						



# THE CITY OF DAYTONA BEACH

# REDEVELOPMENT DIVISION

POST OFFICE BOX 2451 DAYTONA BEACH, FLORIDA 32115-2451 PHONE (386) 671-8180 Fax (386) 671-8187

# **MEMORANDUM**

DATE: November 19, 2015

TO: Downtown Development Authority Members

FROM: Jason Jeffries, Project Manager

SUBJECT: Monthly Financial Report

The following is the DDA financial report with expenditures through November 16, 2015.

# **BUDGET STATUS**

#### **General Activities**

	Spent to Date							
Line Item	Α	ppropriation		As of 11/16/15		Balance		
Contract Services	\$	1,000	\$	115.81	\$	884.19		
Personnel	\$	5,750	\$	-	\$	5,750.00		
Supplies	\$	2,000	\$	132.28	\$	1,867.72		
Care and Subsistence	\$	300	\$	20.98	\$	279.02		
Professional Memberships	\$	450	\$	420.00	\$	30.00		
Technical Services	\$	3,900	\$	250.00	\$	3,650.00		
Professional Services	\$	38,400	\$	6,400.00	\$	32,000.00		
Co-op Marketing	\$	26,000	\$	12,957.00	\$	13,043.00		
Downtown Marketing	\$	19,166	\$	-	\$	19,166.00		
Downtown Events	\$	20,000	\$	2,752.00	\$	17,248.00		
Total	\$	116,966	\$	23,048.07	\$	93,917.93		

# **Farmers' Market Activities**

	Received to Date							
Revenues		Projection		As of 11/16/15	Balance			
Vendor Revenue	\$	30,000	\$	2,691.00	\$	27,309.00		
Sponsorship	\$	25,000	\$	-	\$	25,000.00		
Market Booth Sales	\$	1,200	\$	-	\$	1,200.00		
Total	\$	56,200	\$	2,691.00	\$	53,509.00		

Expenses	Appropriation			Spent to Date As of 11/16/15	Balance	
Personnel	\$	33,400	\$	-	\$	33,400.00
Supplies	\$	1,000	\$	-	\$	1,000.00
Liability Insurance	\$	1,250	\$	-	\$	1,250.00
City Fees	\$	1,500	\$	-	\$	1,500.00
SNAP Program	\$	1,750	\$	-	\$	1,750.00
Marketing	\$	14,800	\$	1,975.00	\$	12,825.00
Market Events	\$	1,500	\$	-	\$	1,500.00
Booth Merchandise	\$	1,000	\$	-	\$	1,000.00
Total	\$	56,200	\$	1,975.00	\$	54,225.00

Profit/Loss \$ 716.00

		Fai	rmers' Ma	rket l	Revenue	Compari	son			
		2013/	14	2014/15			2015/	%		
		#			#					#
	R	evenue	Spaces	Revenue		Spaces	Revenue		Spaces	Increase
October	\$	2,728	58	\$	2,085	47	\$	2,365	53	13.4%
November	\$	2,946	63	\$	2,189	49	\$	-	0	
December	\$	2,854	62	\$	2,308	51	\$	-	0	
January	\$	2,678	59	\$	2,456	54	\$	-	0	
February	\$	2,396	53	\$	2,439	53	\$	-	0	
March	\$	2,691	60	\$	2,322	52	\$	-	0	
April	\$	2,586	58	\$	2,306	52	\$	-	0	
May	\$	2,646	59	\$	2,247	50	\$	-	0	
June	\$	2,179	48	\$	2,307	51	\$	-	0	
July	\$	1,946	49	\$	2,086	52	\$	-	0	
August	\$	1,832	48	\$	2,087	53	\$	-	0	
September	\$	1,873	45	\$	2,117	52	\$	-	0	
Total	\$	29,355		\$	26,949		\$	2,365		13.4%



# THE CITY OF DAYTONA BEACH

#### REDEVELOPMENT DIVISION

POST OFFICE BOX 2451 DAYTONA BEACH, FLORIDA 32115-2451 PHONE (386) 671-8180 Fax (386) 671-8187

#### **MEMORANDUM**

DATE: November 19, 2015

TO: Downtown Development Authority Members

FROM: Jason Jeffries, Project Manager

SUBJECT: Riverfront Shops of Daytona Beach Campaign & Funding Requests

During the development of the advertising flowchart for 2015/16 Fiscal Year, the DDA requested \$30,000 from the Downtown CRA to supplement the DDA budget. The Downtown CRA does not have sufficient funds in its 2015/16 Operating Budget to support the \$30,000. To accommodate the request, the CRA would need to transfer funds from the W. ISB Capital Project to accommodate the request. At this time, Capital Improvement Funds are required to remain for the ISB project.

Due to the lack of funding, staff is recommending the following projects be cut from the DDA advertising funding:

Website Update: \$4,000

Photo / Video Shoot: \$4,500

Customer Survey: \$900

Bright House TV advertising \$5,600

The cuts from the DDA advertising total \$15,000. The remaining \$15,000 was allocated for event permit fees for the 2015/16 DDA sponsored events.